
   

November 2016 Newsletter 

West Midlands Woodturners is a ñnot for profitò company limited by guarantee. 

Registered in England and Wales. Registration No: 9419165 

Programme of meetings and events 

Venue: Water Orton Primary School, unless otherwise stated. 

Demonstration days start at 9.15 am and conclude around 4.30 pm.  

(Setting up from 8.30 am) 

Hands On days start at 9.30 am and conclude about 4.00 pm.  

Donôt forget your lunch and a mug! 

20th November 2016 Annual General Meeting 

 Hands On Day: Open Hollow forms 

11th December 2016 Demonstration Day: Mark Baker 

Christmas Buffet 

AGM Reminder 

The next meeting is the AGM meeting, and there are a number of items to discuss. 

Any proposals and nominations  should reach the Hon Secretary by 9th November 
2016. Proxy Forms should also be received by the Hon Secretary by 9th November 
2016. 

Notification of Extraordinary General Meeting. (Article 11.2) 

Notice is hereby given that in the event that should the attendance of members at the 

AGM not meet the quorum requirements, an Extraordinary General Meeting will be 

immediately convened. If a quorum for this meeting is not met (50% of members 

eligible to vote), a meeting of the Executive (Hon Chairman, Director & Hon Secre-

tary, Hon Treasurer) will be convened to determine the next steps to be taken. 

http://www.markbakerwoodturning.com/
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 WMWT Committee  
Chairman Cliff Lane Chair@wmwoodturners.org.uk 

Vice Chair & External 

Events 

Malcolm Thorpe Vice@wmwoodturners.org.uk 

Secretary & Director John Hooper Secretary@wmwoodturners.org.uk 

Treasurer Les Saunby Treasurer@wmwoodturners.org.uk 

Programme Manager Peter Timms Events@wmwoodturners.org.uk 

Equipment Manager Ken Beresford Equipment@wmwoodturners.org.uk 

Newsletter Editor John Hooper Secretary@wmwoodturners.org.uk 
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SOMEONE ELSE 

I know that all of you will be saddened to learn this week of the death of one of our most 

valuable acquaintances:- Someone Else. Someoneôs passing creates a vacancy that will 

be difficult to fill. 

Our friend had been with us for many years, and for every one of those years, Someone 

did more than the normal personôs share of the work. Whenever leadership was called 

for, this wonderful individual was looked to for inspiration as well as results. 

Whenever there was a job to do, a problem to tackle, a meeting to attend, one name was 

on everyoneôs lips. ñLet Someone Else do it,ò everybody would say. It was common 

knowledge that whenever the need arose, Someone Else was one of the biggest contribu-

tors of time, spirit, self, and resources. Whatever the shortfall, everyone assumed that 

Someone Else would make up the difference. Someone Else was an extraordinary person, 

almost superhuman. But a person can only do so much. 

Were the truth known, everyone expected too much of Someone Else. Someone set a 

wonderful example for us to follow. But now, Someone is gone. 

Who is going to do all the things we expected Someone Else to do? We canôt depend on 

Someone Else anymore. 

Cliff  

Subscriptions 

Club subscriptions are due at the November (AGM) meeting, so please bring your 

chequebook (or cash!). 

We will also be collecting the AWGB subscriptions, and have your 2017 membership 

cards for collection. 

Turning blanks and supplies  

David Winter, one of our regular suppliers will be attending the 

November meeting, after the AGM. 

David has a wide range of small and medium sized blanks together 

with a wide range of local timbers.  
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Chairmanôs Comments 

I enjoyed the demo by Sue Harker at our October meeting and from com-

ments that I have heard it was generally well received by all present. 

There were 38 members and 2 visitors at the meeting and we hope to see 

the visitors become members soon. 

The Chairmanôs Challenge attracted 9 entries, the quality was high as 

usual but it was disappointing that this was the lowest number this year. 

The Display Table showed, once again, the wide range of skills that we 

have in the club including Tom Badgers magnificent chess set and Mal-

colm Thorpeôs prize winning candlesticks, both of these were entries in 

the recent Wizardry in Wood competition with Malcolm receiving a 

highly commended. Well done to them both. 

The raffle raised a generous £79 

Three of our members represented WMWT at Isaac Fodenôs funeral. 

Isaacôs son and daughter had requested that, rather than flowers, a dona-

tion to The Woodland Trust would be preferred. At our October meeting 

a voluntary collection was made by members who knew Isaac and raised 

Ã80. Brian Bateman has sent a cheque for this amount to Isaacôs son pay-

able to The Woodland Trust in memory of Isaac Foden . 

Thank you to members that attended funeral and for the donation to The 

Woodland Trust. 

The first part of our November meeting will include the AGM. Please 

make every effort to attend and have a say in the running of your club. 

The second part of the day will be a normal Hands On, so if you havenôt 

been to one for a while I hope that you will stay on and see what you 

have been missing. 

Tea Making 

I am still looking for volunteers to make the tea at our meetings. 

 

Politicians and nappies have one thing in common. They should both be changed regu-

larly, and for the same reason.  

Portuguese writer Jose Maria de Eca de Queiros et al. (1845-1900) 

 

(Nothing ever changes!!!! Ed.) 

 

ðððð-ooðððð- 

An elderly man went to the police station to report that he thought his wife was trying to 

poison him. 

ñAre you sure about this?ò asked the officer 

ñAbsolutely,ò replies the man, ñI am convinced that sheôs poisoning me slowly but 

surely. So what should I do?ò 

ñDonôt do anything just yet,ò advised the officer, ñbut remain vigilant at all times with 

regard to what you eat and drink.  

In the meantime Iôll talk to your wife and attempt to ascertain whether or not your sus-

picions are justified, Iôll get back to you. 

Ten Days later, the police officer called the husband and said: ñWell I have spoken to 

your wife. In fact, I talked to her on the phone for two and a half hours.  

Then she came down to the station and we talked for another four hours. Do you want 

my advice?ò 

ñYesò said the husband anxiously. 

ñTake the poisonò. 

 

Cliff 
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Secretaryôs Musings. 

October saw us reach the end of our second year as a limited by guarantee company, 

although the ñfirst yearò was a short one of about 8 months. I thought, given that there is 

a bit of time to reflect on how things have gone, I might share a few thoughts on the past 

20 months and the future.  

Although there was a lot of work for the committee, I am certain that we took the right 

course when we incorporated, giving protection to members from the financial conse-

quences of disaster or failure befalling the club. Incorporation also allowed us to repre-

sent ourselves in a different and more visible way. There is no implied criticism of those 

who came before the current committee, it was simply that the time was right to change 

in the way that we did. Similar changes have taken place in AWGB and I, for one, feel 

more confident about their new committee and the views being expressed. This does not 

change the fundamental nature of our club: it is and will remain a members club, whose 

interests and aspirations in woodturning are the important aspects for which the club 

exists. 

We have learned that dealing with the authorities can be frustrating and difficult, but we 

have persisted and so far as I am aware, we now enjoy ñnon-tradingò status, which has 

implications on the way we report  to HMRC and Companies House. I am not expecting 

this status to change, but there is always the risk that our government will ñmove the goal 

postsò. Bob Jowett of Jowett and Co has proved invaluable in dealing with the issues that 

faced us, and, if members agree, will continue to provide support in the future. 

There is no doubt that we have had a particularly successful year, due in no small part to 

the stamina and persistence of Chairman Cliff. It would be wrong of me not to acknowl-

edge his dedication to the role. His introduction of the ñPick-a-Pegò tombola has made a 

real difference to our outside events and our finances. We have been fortunate to have 

good weather at nearly all of the events attended, and this helped the tombola and sales 

income. We expect to attend the same events again, and hope that the weather is kind to 

us. If not, our income will probably be affected. 

This yearôs changes at AWGB are interesting and encouraging. Their AGM is to be held 

at the Yarnfield Conference Centre  which is easier to get to and can deal with a much 

larger number of members attending. The meeting location will change each year so that 

members from other regions have an opportunity to attend. Last year there were only 25 

or so members attending (plus the AWGB committee), which, from a membership of 

around 3,500, raises some questions. There will be an opportunity to see the new AWGB 

Chairman in action when he comes to WMWT next year as one of the demonstrators. 

So what of the future? There are some things that will affect us and these include HS2 

and ñBrexitò. 

The HS2 issue will be discussed at our AGM, but the government have stated that they 

intend to continue with this project. This will mean that the school will close and the site 

sold to partly finance a new school. There are clear implications for us. 

Brexit has caused some hysteria and panic in the financial world; the pound is under 

pressure, and there will inevitably be consequences that affect us. I anticipate that as the 

UK sources goods and equipment from foreign suppliers, the weak pound will cause 

price increases and for us, this may mean more costly equipment, and more expensive 

wood. These increases may well spill over to affect ñlocallyò produced equipment and 

wood, as related costs increase. 

Possible new visa arrangements might pose some problems for AWGB when arranging 

for international demonstrators at the next ñsymposiumò and this might affect their costs. 

Having incurred significant losses previously, I am sure that AWGB will be watching 

this closely. 

There have also been some developments in the publicity and information relating to our 

hobby. It has been noticeable that articles in the magazines seem to have shifted to in-

clude more of the artistic kinds of turning which are emerging around the world. Turners 

such as Joey Richardson, Alain Mailland, Eleanor Lakelin, Donal Ryan and others, who 

are developing artistic approaches are becoming more visible. This is not to say that tra-

ditional turning is reducing; far from it as mastering traditional techniques is essential 

before the envelope can be pushed even further. 

I see the future of woodturning optimistically as new techniques are developed, and if 

WMWT continues with its programme of top class demonstrators and themed hands on 

days, our skills will improve and the club will thrive and develop. 

There are challenges for the club in the near future, but I have every confidence that we 

can overcome them. 

John. 
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Review of Sue Harkersô Demonstration 

By Brian Goodall 

Sue started her demonstration with  ñBack to Backò turning, this is a variation of inside-

outside turning.  The piece she was going to make was a Christmas  decoration. 

Two square blocks were glued together along a long face using  a 

strip of newspaper between the joint so that the two pieces could 

be split apart after the first stage of turning was completed.  

The required inside shape was drawn on the outside of the block.  

A piece of masking tape was wrapped around each end as a re-

minder not  to turn the edges in this 

area.  

The piece was mounted on the lathe 

using ñStebò centres. Sue used  a İ" 

spindle gouge to turn down to the 

marked shape and she had a nice shape 

and the centre was round.   

She hand sanded to remove the tool marks using a stick with Vel-

cro to attach the sandpaper. The  piece was then split in half along 

the newspaper join. Sue said to be beware that newspaper is get-

ting thinner so that there is more probability that the glue will 

soak through the newspaper and glue the wood together.  The 

original outer faces were then glued together permanently.   

The inner edges of the piece were marked with a marker pen. The 

piece was remounted in the lathe and it was turned until the mark-

ings were removed. The piece was then once again sanded by 

hand and to keep the edges sharp they were sanded from both  

inside and out.  

The ends were then turned to a  ½" spigot. 

A parting tool was then used to cut a se-

ries if grooves in the spigot  to help with 

the fit. The ends were then sawn off.  Sue 

then used a specially made jig to drill a 

hole through the centre of each spigot 

along the axis.   

A pen blank sized piece was then mounted 

in the jaws and turned to create a finial, 

this was sanded to a point and then parted 

off. It was sealed with melamine sealer. 

The end for the top of the decoration was 

turned from a 1½" square held in the chuck 

jaws.   

It was turned to a round and a bead formed.  It 

was then sanded and a ½" hole  drilled part the 

way through to take the spigot.  

It was then reversed on to a jam chuck and a fine 

hole drilled to take a cord for hanging the orna-

ment.  Another  similar piece was turned for the 

bottom of the decoration. The three pieces were 

then glued together. 

The second piece Sue turned was an Offset Pendant. The pendant 

was to be made from a piece of acrylic. A parting tool was used to 

reduce the size of the piece. A negative rake scraper was used to 

flatten the face and  a hole was drilled for the cord. The hole was 

drilled at this point because if left until later the piece might crack. 

The face was sanded through the grits up to 12,000 grit.  The disc 

was then parted off with a parting tool.   

 

The first of two jam chucks was used  with the piece reversed into it 

so that the other face could be shaped. It was shaped using a nega-

tive rake scraper. Sue said that the sharper the tool the better the 

finish.  

After shaping the face and sanding through the grits as before, the 

piece was then put into the second jig so that the piece was off-

centre.  Sue used a spindle gouge in the upright position and then 

slightly turned  anti-clockwise so that she was scraping on the bot-

tom edge of the gouge to open a hole. The centre was removed to 

prevent it getting stuck and damaging the  piece.  The hole was 

sanded but not the rest of the face.  the pendant was then buffed  

with a buffing wheel and mounted on a  chain. 



 6 

For her third piece of turning Sue chose to make an off-set turned Candle holder .   

A spindle blank about 2½" square by 12" long was used for 

this project. The centre were found at each end and then  two 

off-centre marks were made at each end on the same diago-

nal, these two marks were 15cm. each side of centre. The 

piece was mounted between centres and turned to a round. 

Sue then marked the centre of the length and marked 10cm. 

either side of the centre.  She then turned a spigot between the 

two lines.  Sue then marked  10cm. from each end and cut a 

spigot of this width at each end. The centre of each half was 

marked and each half turned to produce an egg shape. She 

then sanded the piece to 400 grit.  

The blank was mounted  between centres using the outer 

marks on the same side of the diagonal so that the central axis 

was still parallel to the axis of the lathe. Sue marked the mid-

dle and quarters of the tailstock end shape. She then turned a 

concave shape between the quarter marks until she was satis-

fied with the shape. The part was then sanded by hand.  

The blank was then re-mounted between centres using the 

other two offset marks. The other  half was then turned as 

before ensuring both gaps are equal. This half was also hand 

sanded.  

The piece was then remounted between the centre marks.  

The ends were reshaped  and also the centre.  Sue then turned 

a spigot at each end for fixing the candle holder and foot.  

For the bottom end, a 2x2x2" piece of Ash was used.  

A hole was drilled in one end to take the jaws. The 

piece was turned to a round and the face squared off. 

A ½" hole was drilled to take the spigot of the stem. It 

was then shaped and sanded.  

For the top a similar block was turned between cen-

tres and a dovetail spigot made and the blank was 

then  mounted in the jaws. The face was cleaned up 

and slightly dished and a Ȫ"  hole drilled to depth to 

take the candle holder. The top of the hole was 

slightly enlarged so that the candle holder would fit. 

A hole was then  drilled through with ½" drill to take stem spigot. The piece was then 

shaped  and sanded. 

The final piece that Sue demonstrated was a Ban-

gle. A square block was mounted and turned to a 

round. The face was trued up  and a perpendicular 

cut was made in the face  with the parting tool at 

the required thickness for the bangle and approxi-

mately half-way through the  width.  

 

Inside this groove a spigot was made so that the piece could be re-

versed on to the chuck. The width of the bangle was then measured 

from the face edge and the waste wood turned away.  The outside was 

shaped with a spindle gouge.  

 

 

The piece was then reversed in the chuck and the 

excess wood was removed. and sanded to a finish. 

The bangle was then taped to the chuck and the final 

cut made to separate the bangle from the piece. 

 

 

 

Sue's demonstration was very good for those in the audience that had not attempted off-

set turning. It was not rushed as Sue gave a very detailed explanation of what she was 

doing and why she was doing it. 


